

The Board of Governors of the California Community Colleges

PRESENTED TO THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

DATE: September 19-20, 2016

SUBJECT: 2017-18 System Budget Request		Item Number: 2.5	
		Attachment: Yes	
CATEGORY:	Finance and Facilities	TYPE OF BOARD CONSIDERATION:	
Recommended By:	Moe Rodin	Consent/Routine	
	Mario Rodriguez, Vice Chancellor	First Reading	
Approved for	\mathcal{D}_{1} \circ .	Action	Х
Consideration:	Erik Skinner, Interim Chancellor	Information	

ISSUE: This item presents the proposed 2017-18 California Community Colleges System Budget Request for approval of the Board of Governors.

BACKGROUND: Education Code section 70901(b)(5)(A) directs the Board to prepare and adopt an annual system budget request, using the Consultation Process established under state law. The budget request is focused on local assistance to community college districts that is funded under Proposition 98. The local assistance budget is distinct from the Chancellor's Office budget and capital outlay budget, which is largely funded with bonds and is separately reviewed by the Board. A Budget Workgroup comprised of members and designees of the Consultation Council, other college representatives, and Chancellor's Office staff, first convened in June to identify the top budget priorities and begin planning for the CCC system's 2017-18 budget request. Initial discussions from the Workgroup were presented to the Consultation Council as well as the Board of Governors in July. The Workgroup reconvened later in July to finalize recommendations, and the proposed 2016-17 System Budget Request reflects a general consensus of the process.

RECOMMENDATION: The Board vote to approve the proposed 2017-18 System Budget Request for timely transmittal to the Department of Finance, Governor's Office, Legislature and other interested parties.

ANALYSIS: Thanks to the increased revenues generated by Proposition 30, and a state economy that is continuing to grow, the California Community Colleges system is growing after years of reductions during the great recession.

The 2016-17 Budget Act provided the Community Colleges system with additional funding for increased access, basic skills, public outreach, and restoration of categorical programs including CalWORKS and part-time faculty office hours. Additionally, the 2016-17 budget funded the Strong Workforce Program to enable the colleges to offer more CTE programs that are high quality and lead to successful student outcomes.

To reflect an emphasis on funding needs for access, educational quality and student success in a modern educational setting, the 2017-18 budget request identifies the following priorities: increasing access to community college; supporting the general costs of providing education in the 21st century; funding to hire more full-time faculty and support part-time faculty; funding to improve the student learning environment; and support for veterans.

Access/Enrollment Funding

(\$125 million)

Restoring access to higher education for those who need it remains a major system priority. Both the 2015-16 and 2015-16 budgets included large increases for access (3% and 2%, respectively), which is enough funding to restore approximately 70,000 students (headcount) to the system in 2015-16 and 50,000 in 2016-17. This growth has been more heavily realized in Los Angeles, Orange County, San Diego, Inland Empire, and the southern portion of the Central Valley. Still, the need for community college access remains important as we strive to meet the state's demand for a more highly trained workforce and as we continue to penetrate communities that have been historically underserved.

For 2017-18, we are requesting \$125 million (approximately 2%) for increased access so that colleges may continue to restore course offerings that were reduced during the budget cuts of the last several years and as we reach deeper into communities. Our expectation is that colleges will focus on adding courses that align with the system's primary missions of transfer, career technical education, and basic skills. Since districts in some areas of the state are growing while other areas are having trouble increasing enrollments, it is important that the request for access funding be balanced with other funding requests to ensure that all districts gain new resources to improve educational quality and increase student success. To this end, we will continue to monitor the level of need for additional access during the year based on actual attendance accounting reports submitted by the districts and adjust our request based on a strengthening or softening demand.

COLA (\$100 million)

Historically, the community colleges have received annual Cost-of-Living-Adjustment (COLA) increases. However, due to California's economic situation, the state did not provide COLAs to the colleges for many years beginning with the fiscal year 2008-09. The price index specified by law for the community college COLA calculation is identical to that specified for K-12 education, the state

and local government price deflator published by the federal government. In 2016-17, the statutory COLA was 0%, therefore no funding was provided.

The statutory COLA for 2017-18 is currently estimated to be 1% which equates to approximately \$100 million in funding for the CCCs. The system is requesting that the state fund the statutory COLA in 2017-18 at whatever value the final factor is determined to be.

General Operating Expenses

(\$200 million)

In 2015-16 and 2016-17, the CCC system received \$267 million and \$75 million, respectively, as an augmentation to base funding, partly in recognition of increasing costs and a decline in purchasing power due to non-payment of COLAs between 2007-08 and 2012-13. We estimate the cumulative purchasing power lost over those years at nearly \$1 billion. Compounded with the lost purchasing power is the fact that over the last 10 years, the colleges have experienced raising costs due to information technology to provide modern instruction, costs of modern equipment necessary for students to gain up-to-date skills and be competitive in the job market, higher utility bills and health care costs, campus security, and other expenses. Colleges do not have enough discretionary funding to cover these increasing costs which are essential to providing higher education in the 21st century. Further, colleges face rapidly increasing contributions to the CalSTRS and CalPERS systems. Without additional resources, these rate increases would absorb district general fund resources. When funding fails to keep pace with expenditure increases, the quality of education is diminished over time.

For 2017-18 the system is requesting an increase in base funding of \$200 million to help address general operating expenses. This increase will help restore some of the purchasing power lost in years when no COLA was received, fund the increase in CalSTRS and CalPERS obligations, and provide colleges with the discretionary resources needed to address local concerns and priorities.

Full-Time Faculty Hiring

(\$100 million)

Full-time faculty benefit students and colleges by providing critical services such as academic advising during faculty office hours, ongoing curriculum development, and by participating in institutional planning and shared governance. For districts, though, hiring additional full-time faculty represents a substantial ongoing cost commitment.

The 2015-16 budget included \$62.3 million to support increased hiring of full-time faculty. The enacted budget for 2016-17 did not include any added funding for this purpose. For 2017-18, we are requesting an additional \$100 million to be used by the districts to hire full-time faculty and make further progress toward the 75 percent goal. Funding allocated for full-time faculty hiring would be included in the general apportionment, and districts would have varying requirements for full-time faculty hiring depending on their status in relation to the current level of commitment toward employing full-time faculty. Those with a lower ratio of instruction being provided by full-time faculty would be required to hire a greater number full-time faculty than districts that already have a high percentage of instruction being provided by full time faculty.

Districts would also be required to demonstrate compliance with EEO legal requirements in order to receive full-time faculty hiring. Those legal requirements include, but are not limited to, submission of an EEO plan (Title 5); EEO Advisory Committee (Title 5); and trainings of hiring committees on bias, educational benefits of diversity, EEO laws, and best practices in eliminating EEO barriers (Title 5).

Part-Time Faculty Support

(\$25 million)

While full-time faculty are crucial to the success of our students, part-time faculty also play a very important role in the CCC system. The three part-time faculty categorical programs (parity, office hours, and health insurance) were reduced by over 40 percent during the economic recession. The 2016-17 budget included \$3.7 million to restore the part-time faculty office hours program to the pre-recession level.

For 2017-18, we are requesting \$25 million to restore funding for part-time faculty compensation and part-time faculty health insurance programs to the level they were prior to the economic recession. Currently, there is a lot of variation in how districts compensate their part-time faculty; this funding would assist districts in addressing part-time pay equity. Health insurance for part-time faculty is critical to attracting experienced individuals and reducing turnover. This funding would help to cover a greater percentage of districts part-time health insurance costs which many districts are paying for using their limited discretionary dollars.

Veterans Resource Centers

(\$25 million)

An estimated 70,000 veterans and active duty service members enrolled at a California Community College in 2014-15 with many of them returning from Iraq and Afghanistan. The role of community colleges is not limited to providing academic and career training for returning veterans, but also includes assisting with the often-difficult adjustment many face when transitioning to life after military service, and particularly after combat deployment. To meet the needs of this growing population we must expand support services in order to help them successfully integrate into civilian and college life.

Veteran Resource Centers are essential in this effort with model Centers that address the specific needs of student veterans by offering on-site support services from the VA, certification of benefits, academic counseling and support, tutoring services, computer lab, mental health services, specialized transition services, camaraderie, dedicated meeting space, and wellness programs all in one location.

Currently there are 77 Veteran Resource Centers in the system, however many provide a space with limited or no staffing or support services, and those that do offer needed services rely on general funds and donations from the business community. Thus, a student veteran's success in reintegration and ultimate academic success can depend on the college they enroll in and the existence of a Veteran Resource Center that provides comprehensive educational support services.

To ensure equitable access and achievement for all student veterans we need to provide a minimum level of funding to our colleges for Veteran Resource Centers to support a critical baseline of standards for high quality programming and services. For 2017-18 we are requesting \$25 million to establish, enhance, and expand quality Veteran Resource Centers that build upon existing capacity and provide support services necessary to meet the needs of all student veterans.

Technology (\$50 million)

System wide there is difficulty in meeting the costs to cover the increased costs of technology. These are costs that did not exist in the past. As colleges shift to a higher reliance on technology (evident in initiatives such as education planning, online course exchange, and common assessment) they require funding to cover the costs of updated computers, software, servers, Wi-Fi hot spots, etc. Another cost the colleges face in relation to technology is the cost of paying for additional technical personnel to accommodate their technology needs. Colleges have expanded their technical staff significantly and these positions are high paying. Small colleges have less funding available to pay for these positions, which limits their technological capacity.

As the reliance on technology has increased across the system, so has the reliance on state staff for support of the projects in which there is significant technology designed, developed, and deployed. This request would include additional state technology positions to help manage these ongoing demands, and the transition of projects to infrastructure which must be maintained.

Campus Safety (\$50 million)

The California Community Colleges system is committed to providing a safe learning and working environment; and keeping students, faculty, staff, and visitors safe and well informed about campus security. Campus safety and security is a top concern at our colleges. This concern has been elevated in recent years given the increasing occurrence of shootings, hate crimes, terrorist attacks, and other crimes on college campuses and other public settings. Colleges' building safety features and level of preparedness varies greatly across the state.

There are a variety of needs related to campus safety; basic building access is perhaps the most important. Colleges need to have electronic access to buildings so that they have the ability to lock down the campus in the event of an emergency. Few colleges in our system have electronic access, what's worse is that many don't even have doors that lock from the inside. There are many other campus safety needs in addition to building access, most colleges have inadequate maintenance of existing security systems (e.g. video surveillance systems that fail and are not repaired, or are out of date), a lack of security system integration (e.g. cameras, alarms, and other security measures that do not work together, making it difficult to identify and respond to an emergency quickly), insufficient security measures to protect current assets (e.g. buildings are not equipped with intrusion alarms, lack of camera coverage in areas where crimes commonly occur such as parking lots), and a lack of written security measure standards and inadequate training of faculty and staff on what to do in the event of an emergency. All of these issues combined with the fact that the community colleges system is an open access system make the colleges very vulnerable in the event of an emergency.

Mental Health (\$25 million)

There is recognition that in order for students to be academically successful and to reach their established educational goals, the status of their physical and mental health is critical. Currently colleges receive no general or categorical funds to address the mental health needs of students. In the existing fiscal framework, colleges who elect to provide mental health services do so primarily through the collection of student health service fees or by general funds if a college/district designates funds to support these efforts. The established funding structure is insufficient and lacks stability.

According to research conducted by the National Alliance on Mental Illness: One in four students have a diagnosable mental illness and 40% do not seek help. And, eight out of 10 people who experience psychosis have their first episode between 15 and 30 years of age.

Regarding general campus safety and climate concerns impacting colleges, currently no quantitative data exists to validate the correlation between disruptive students or students with behavioral issues causing disciplinary action, and those with unaddressed mental health conditions. However, qualitative feedback from many CCC faculty and staff confirm that a significant percentage of these students do have unaddressed mental health conditions. If colleges were provided resources to do early identification and intervention services for students experiencing mental health crisis, and make appropriate referrals to off campus services, there would likely be fewer catastrophic events/liabilities that are a result of students with untreated mental illness. For 2017-18, we are requesting \$25 million to increase colleges' capacity to address students experiencing significant mental health crisis, thereby creating safer college environments for all students, faculty and staff.

Online Education Initiative (OEI)

(\$10 million)

In response to the rapid adoption of the learning management system platform within the OEI initiative by colleges/districts, and to ensure ongoing infrastructure is in place to support the recent one-time infusion of state resources, an additional \$10 million of ongoing funds is needed. A majority of the \$10 million will cover the ongoing vendor subscription for the learning management system as it is anticipated by the conclusion of the 2016-17 fiscal year roughly 103 of 113 colleges will be using the same system. The system forms the infrastructure for online course delivery, deployment of online student success resources, and data collection. Resources will also support the online learning supports provided (including migration resources and faculty resources). In addition, the costs associated with connecting local tutors to online learners, and a tool that aids in the resolution of ADA accessibility issues. The benefits include a reduction in FERPA violations and Office of Civil Rights' violations. This request would also include additional state technology PYs to help manage these ongoing demands, and the transition of projects to infrastructure which must be maintained.

Integrated Library System (ILS)

(\$2.5 million plus \$6 million one-time)

Currently, colleges buy their own databases which contain electronic resources such as journal articles and other published works. Having a statewide library database would reduce costs overall

and increase the quality of education as all students would have equal access to a much larger database of information.

By providing access to information resources, academic libraries play a significant role in the student experience. The library is a valuable window into the college student experience and can be a key player in efforts to retain students and help them succeed. Today, academic libraries are more access and service-focused than ever before, providing opportunities for students to engage with technology, their peers, and campus faculty and staff. The California Community Colleges Student Success Task Force recognized the importance of libraries in student persistence, retention, and successfully achieving their goals

A system wide Integrated Library System (ILS) will allow each student in California's community colleges to access a cloud-based, library catalog that can be retrieved through a variety of means, including mobile devices as well as through existing Learning Management Systems. An Integrated Library System is a comprehensive strategy for managing resources and for providing cost savings to colleges. This request would also include additional state technology PYs to help manage these ongoing demands, and the transition of projects to infrastructure which must be maintained.

Open Educational Resources (OER)

(\$20 million)

There is a need for funding for development and implementation of open educational resources (OER). These are resources for students that are low or no cost and in some cases are used in place of traditional textbooks. The cost of textbooks can be a significant financial burden for students; these open educational resources, once developed, could substantially reduce students cost of attendance. This request would also include additional state technology PYs to help manage these ongoing demands, and the transition of projects to infrastructure which must be maintained.

Equal Employment Opportunity

(\$10 million)

California Code of Regulations, title 5 section 53024.1 states that "[e]stablishing and maintaining a richly diverse workforce is an on-going process that requires continued institutionalized effort." Our colleges serve a highly diverse student population, reflective of the broader population of California, with 55 to 70 percent underrepresented students. Yet, in the past ten years, only 20 to 30 percent of full-time faculty hires were from underrepresented communities. At least 75 percent of the EEO Fund must be allocated to the districts to support activities to promote equal employment opportunity, including outreach and recruitment and in service training on the EEO requirements in title 5.

As of this year, the Chancellor's Office changed the EEO Fund allocation model from an FTES allocation model to a performance-based method, whereby districts are required to meet multiple methods of success in promoting EEO in their pre-hiring, hiring, and post-hiring processes. The multiple methods allocation model required districts to certify compliance with certain title 5 requirements and identify specific efforts to promote EEO at the local level. Additional funding allocated to the districts would help colleges prioritize their efforts, institutionalize improved processes, and maintain positive momentum for EEO programs statewide.

Additional funding for statewide EEO activities would allow the Chancellor's Office to provide further technical assistance, service, monitoring, and compliance functions. Increased funding would enable the hiring of a full-time EEO Officer in the legal division to provide ongoing trainings, technical assistance, advice/counseling, assessment of statewide data, and monitoring of the implementation of district EEO Plans. Additional funding may also enable the procurement of software to intercept bias in hiring processes (as an example, certain programs intercept bias by redacting applicant names throughout the hiring process). Additionally, the Chancellor's Office currently contracts out to the districts for oversight of the Registry Job Bank, a clearinghouse for advertising community college district job opportunities. Additional funding would allow for increased outreach and recruitment efforts to promote EEO on a statewide level.

Public Outreach (\$10 million)

There is a great need in the system for funding to support public outreach. Funding provided for public outreach would be used to increase enrollment and retention by raising awareness of core student support services. Colleges offer a myriad of support services, but often students are unaware of the help available to them or unsure about how to get connected to it.

This funding would also be used to enhance awareness of Career Technical Education pathways. Last year, the California Community Colleges Strong Workforce Task Force and the Board of Governors for the California Community Colleges recommended a rebranding of the state's CTE programs. More resources are needed to make a significant impact in raising awareness and shifting perceptions about CTE across California.

In addition to CTE branding, there is also a need for unifying system branding to create a specific identity in the minds of students, parents, and the public in a manner that generates broader understanding of the college system and its different mission strands. While several targeted branding efforts support different programmatic areas, the system lacks a comprehensive and overarching approach. This funding would enable the system to work toward creating a more cohesive brand.

The 2016-17 budget included \$2.5 million for outreach, the language specifies this funding should be used to increase public outreach for baccalaureate pilot programs, non-English speaking households, and areas with declining enrollment. For 2017-18, we are requesting \$10 million for public outreach; this funding would go a long way in increasing awareness and understanding of the vast array of services and educational programs offered by the California community colleges.

Professional Development

(\$25 million)

Assembly Bill 2558 amended sections of the education code and established the Community College Faculty and Staff Development Program to provide funds for supporting locally developed and implemented staff development programs, however, no funding has been provided for this program since the bill passed in 2014. Recommendation #6 of the Student Success Task Force was to revitalize and reinvision professional development. Ongoing professional development is a fundamental component of supporting the systemic change that will improve student success.

Without a sustained and focused approach to professional development, individual institutions, let alone an entire educational system, cannot expect to change attitudes, help faculty and staff rethink how their colleges approach the issue of student success, and implement a continuous assessment process that brings about iterative improvement.

Professional Development provides California Community College faculty and staff with the tools and skills necessary to address the multiple needs and challenges faced with a comprehensive effort to improve student success in the California Community Colleges. Professional development enables faculty to be better prepared to work with all students from multiple backgrounds and educational needs. The increased use of technology will require new skills to facilitate more effective teaching and learning methods. The expansion of distance education through the Governor's sponsored Online Education initiative will require improved instructional designs and effective engagement strategies to reduce losing state resources to students who drop distance education courses at a higher rate than face to face courses.

For 2017-18, we are requesting \$25 million for professional development. This funding will be used to provide ongoing professional development to the nearly 100,000 faculty, administrators, and staff in the system that need preparation or training to address the needs of students at the classroom, program, or institutional levels.

Pathways to Community College Teaching

(\$650,000)

The system needs an ongoing pipeline from the community college student experience through graduate school leading back to an interest in becoming a community college faculty member. This concept will require the partnership of the California Community Colleges with its four-year university partners and a commitment of the Legislature to allow for continuous hiring of full-time faculty to drive our system toward the 75% full-time faculty goal established in Education Code 87482.6.

The Chancellor's Office collaborated with various key statewide constituent groups and developed a concept paper of the AA to MA Faculty Diversity Pathway Program, later renamed the Pathways to Community College Teaching Pilot Program. One of the best ways to recruit underrepresented minority students into the teaching profession is within the California Community Colleges themselves. California Community Colleges are more racially diverse than the State of California, and have some of the best practices and programs for workforce training.

For 2017-18, we are requesting \$650,000 to support the work of the Pathways to Community College Teaching Pilot Program. The goal of this program is to create a pipeline for California Community College students to become faculty within the California Community Colleges system. Funding is needed to implement the program locally and statewide, and to encourage community college students with financial support to pursue graduate education. (A master's degree is the minimum qualification for the majority of faculty positions at community colleges, with AA or BA degree and certain years of professional experience for career technical education faculty positions pursuant Title 5 section 53410.) In 2017-18, this funding would be used to hire a faculty coordinator to conduct research and disseminate best practices, consult with districts to set up

programs, create state-level parameters for districts to receive funding, and work with partners to establish pipelines. Funding would also be used to coordinate statewide and regional meetings to discuss programs, compensate faculty working with student interns in the program, provide funding for pilot colleges to support the development of pathways, and develop marketing collateral for local colleges to advertise program pathways.

One-time Funding Request

Promise Programs (\$15 million)

AB 1741 created the California College Promise Innovation Grant Program, which funds grants to support Community College districts line in establishing or expanding regional California College Promise programs with the goals of increasing college preparation, college access, and college success. These grants will be distributed to Community College districts that meet specified requirements. Promise programs eliminate tuition for students for a certain period of time based on certain eligibility criteria. However, the free tuition is only a small part of these programs, especially in California where Community College tuition and fees are the lowest in the nation. The real success of these programs lies in the wrap around services and continuous support students receive beginning in high school and continuing through college. This support is critical to student success and leads to better student outcomes overall.

The 2016-17 budget provided \$15 million in one-time funding for this program. For 2017-18, we are requesting \$15 million in one-time funding to be used to establish and expand regional California College Promise programs.

Innovation in Education (\$25 million)

The 2016-17 budget includes \$25 million in one-time funds for innovation awards focusing on innovations in curriculum and instruction, assessment of prior learning and experiences, and access to financial aid. For 2017-18 we are requesting \$25 million in one-time funds to provide grants to districts that find innovative ways to improve basic skills programs and implement practices to successfully transition students with remedial needs into pathways for CTE, pathways for STEM and pathways for programs for underrepresented students. Three quarters of our students come to the community colleges unprepared for college level work and have a much lower chance of success than students who do not need remedial education. These funds would assist colleges in creating innovative policies and practices to increase these students' chances of success in completing their educational goals.

Deferred Maintenance and Instructional Equipment

The colleges have identified in their 5-year capital outlay plans submitted to the Chancellor's Office over \$200 million in deferred maintenance costs per year. The purpose of the deferred maintenance program is to keep the existing community college physical plant in operational condition and to prevent any degradation in instructional services caused by facility conditions. By properly maintaining our facilities and replacing major building components at their scheduled time

- roofs, utilities, windows, etc. - we will extend the useful life of our buildings and we can focus more of our scarce capital outlay bond funds on meeting the system's growth needs.

In addition, community colleges cannot adequately fund instructional equipment, library materials, technology, or workforce development upgrades. Funds for these vital programs have become scarce since 2008-09 due to the state eliminating ongoing funding for the Instructional Equipment program. While we believe deferred maintenance and instructional equipment is worthy of ongoing funding in the budget, we estimate there is likely to be significant one-time funds available during the fiscal year and would be content to use a share of those funds for this purpose.

The 2016-17 budget included \$184 million for this purpose and allowed for these funds to be used for drought mitigation efforts. However, athletic fields have been excluded from this program, which are one of the largest consumers of water at a campus. Therefore, the request adds turf replacement on athletic fields to be part of the allowable uses of these funds.

Restore Cal Grants to Better Serve Community College Students

While Cal Grant funding is not part of the California Community Colleges' budget, it is clear that recent reductions in the amounts of Cal Grant funds available had a negative impact on our students. Two-thirds of California's higher education students are attending a California Community College, however less than ten percent of the total funding awarded by the Cal Grant program goes to community college students. This funding disparity reduces the ability of community college students to take more classes, increasing the time it takes to obtain a degree.

To help our students achieve their educational goals and ultimately increase the number of bachelor's degrees in this state, we encourage the state to accelerate the reinvestment in Cal Grant B and C awards. Cal Grant B awards help students with costs necessary to go to college other than tuition, such as transportation, books, supplies, housing costs or food. These "access" costs are becoming an increasingly larger share of a community college student's budget and the current award is inadequate to cover them. Cal Grant C awards are competitive grants that go to very low-income students who were not able to obtain an entitlement Cal Grant.

While the 2015-16 budget increased the amount of competitive awards from 22,500 to 25,750, this is just a small step. The 2016-17 budget did not include any adjustments for Cal Grants for our students. Given the importance of the state's need to support equity and access, we urge an increase in Cal Grant funding in the 2017-18 budget.

Request for Guaranteed Revenue Backfill

While not a request for a specific funding augmentation, the need for guaranteed revenue backfill is as important to the stability of funding for the California Community Colleges as any item. Our general apportionment is now predominantly based on estimated revenues at the time the annual budget is approved rather than on the general fund appropriation in the budget. In the 2008-09 fiscal year, about 2/3rds of our funds were appropriated in the annual budget act. That amount has shrunk over the years due to an increased reliance on property taxes, the Educational Protection

Account revenues (Proposition 30), and funds owing to the dissolution of RDAs. To the extent estimated revenues do not materialize at the level anticipated, the colleges face a funding deficit at the end of the year with no time to adequately adjust to the shortfall, and the exposure to this risk has never been higher.

While we have gained the promise of statutory backfills for RDA and EPA revenues, colleges continue to face uncertainty from property tax and fee revenue shortfalls. Additionally, our system is not always adequately funded to meet the statutory and regulatory funding provisions that apply to our 72 districts. Projecting how many districts will make use of 3-year restoration provisions and to what extent, for example, is not perfectly predictable. With no room provided in our budget for these circumstances, we can face deficits even if there are no revenue shortfalls.

Colleges should know how much money they have to spend, and currently, this is not the case due to the factors discussed above. For this reason, we believe the state should provide colleges with a guaranteed backfill to assure the certainty of district budgets and provide increased truth in state budgeting. If a guaranteed backfill is not palatable, reserving resources to protect against a deficit in apportionments is an idea our system has previously expressed support for.

Chancellor's Office Staffing

While the budget request generally focuses on our system's allocation of Proposition 98 resources, we believe requesting support to ensure a better resourced Chancellor's Office is also important. The Chancellor's Office had 214.7 filled positions in 2001-02 and had only 145.2 filled positions in 2014-15. This reduction of 69.5 positions, or 32 percent, has reduced our office's ability to keep pace with our growing responsibilities for leadership of the California Community Colleges. In recent years we have restored only a portion of these positions, while at the same time receiving new programs, grants, and initiatives that have added substantial new workload. Additional staffing and resources is critical to fully achieve the goals of our system and our state.